January 26, 2016
The Emmett City Council held a regular meeting at 501 E. Main Street, Emmett, Idaho.

Mayor Petrie called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.

Mayor Petrie led the Pledge of Allegiance.

Pastor Josh Williams offered the Community Invocation. 

Council Present:  Mayor Gordon Petrie, Councilmen Michelle Welch, Mike Stout, Dave Hodges, Shawn Alder, Tona Henderson and Jefferson Jenkins.  
Staff Present:  City Clerk Chrystal Whiteley, Superintendent of Public Works Bruce Evans, Assistant Superintendent of Public Works Clint Seamons, Building Official Brian Sullivan, Fire Chief Curt Christensen, Systems Administrator Mike Knittel, Police Chief Gary Scheihing and Deputy Chief Steve Kunka.
Public Present: Diana Baird; Brent & Marie Willis; Nancy Lane, 345 Scenic Dr; Sandra Wright, 402 N Johns; Carla Porath, 403 E 2nd St; Elvador Anderson, 310 W Main; Larry Hunt; Eric Hulslander and Justin Walker 
Amendments to the Agenda

Mayor Petrie added one item under Mayor, Certificate of Meritorious Achievement for PRTA.
Councilman Henderson made a motion to accept the agenda as presented with the add-on of the PRTA Award. Councilman Welch seconded the motion. Motion Carried.
Declaration of Conflicts of Interest

Councilman Jenkins recused himself from voting on the Consent Agenda.
Elected Officials

Mayor

Certificate of Meritorious Achievement

Mayor Petrie presented the PRTA team with a Certificate of Meritorious Achievement for their contribution in building a Cherry Rise for the First Annual New Year’s Eve Gala Event.

City Council

No Items

Announcements of the Good of the Order

None

Consent Agenda
A. Approval of Minutes – November 10, 2015 Regular City Council Meeting, January 12, 2016 City/County Meeting and January 12, 2016 Regular City Council Meeting.
B. Approval of Permits – All bartender permits are subject to an approved background check 
Bartender – Dallas Marie Stanek, Richard Kyro, Kaitlyn Jo Stratton, Jillian A. Thayer
C. Items from the Public – All requests are subject to conditions set by staff
D. Payment of Bills 
Mayor Petrie noted the word “asked” was omitted from the November 10, 2015 minutes, and needed to be added on the 2nd page as indicated.

Councilman Henderson made a motion to accept the Consent Agenda as amended in the minutes. Councilman Welch seconded the motion. Motion Carried with Councilman Jenkins recusing.
Non Consent Agenda

Shirley Quintana, Request for water charge waiver due to leak at 204 Murray Ave.
City Clerk Chrystal Whiteley spoke on behalf of Shirley Quintana and stated that Ms. Quintana had a water leak which was fixed in a timely manner and met the qualifications of a water charge waiver, which Clerk Whiteley recommended in the amount of $65.70.
Councilman Jenkins made a motion to approve the request for a water charge waiver in the amount of $65.70 for Shirley Quintana at 204 Murray Ave. Councilman Stout seconded the motion. Motion Carried. 

Emmett Lions Club, Request for certain street closures on June 18, 2016 for Cherry Festival Car Show and July 16, 2016 for Cruise Night.
Mike Kreiter, Emmett Lions Club, asked for Council permission to conduct their annual Cherry Festival Car Show and Cruise Night on June 18 and July 16, 2016, respectively.

Councilman Jenkins made a motion to grant the Emmett Lions Club’s request for certain street closures on June 18, 2016 for the Cherry Festival Car Show and on July 16, 2016 for Cruise Night and to follow staff recommendations. Councilman Henderson seconded the motion. Motion Carried.

Unfinished Business

No Items
New Business
Ordinance #O2016-1
AN ORDINANCE OF THE CITY OF EMMETT, IDAHO AMENDING TITLE 6, CHAPTER 2; PARKING REGULATIONS, BY AMENDING SECTION 6 AND 7 AND CREATING SECTION 8: CAMPERS, MOTOR HOMES, TRAILERS, AND STORAGE CONTAINERS.

Councilman Welch made a motion to suspend the rules and read Ordinance #O2016-1 one time by title only. Councilman Henderson seconded the motion. Mayor Petrie polled the Council: Welch – Y; Stout – Y; Henderson – Y; Alder – Y; Hodges – Y; Jenkins – Y. Motion Carried.

City Clerk Chrystal Whiteley read Ordinance #O2016-1 by title only.

Councilman Stout made a motion to accept the first and only reading of Ordinance #O2016-1 and move to publication in summary with the appropriate signatures. Councilman Welch seconded the motion. Mayor Petrie polled the Council: Welch – Y; Stout – Y; Henderson – Y; Alder – Y; Hodges – Y; Jenkins – Y. Motion Carried.

Dispatch Agreement with Gem County

Councilman Henderson made a motion to approve the Dispatch Agreement with Gem County, with the Mayor to sign and the Clerk to attest. Councilman Jenkins seconded the motion.  Councilman Stout asked the city has checked with other cities, as this has been a contentious issue in the past. Systems Administrator Mike Knittel said they have researched it and the City of Emmett has an okay deal compared to other cities. The State of Idaho will not allow more dispatch centers in the state. There are only a couple of cities that have dispatch centers in Idaho, and they are grandfathered in. Clerk Whiteley said it was brought up with the Association of Idaho Cities and the legislators do not want to touch it. Mayor Petrie polled the Council: Welch – Y; Stout – Y; Henderson – Y; Alder – Y; Hodges – Y; Jenkins – Y. Motion Carried.

Removal of Wooden Pedestrian Bridge on W. Main St

Superintendent of Public Works asked for Council approval to remove the wooden pedestrian bridge on W. Main Street due to safety issues, cost of annual maintenance and the fact that it is not being used regularly. Superintendent Evans said with the amount of money he spends on annual maintenance, in two years he could save enough money to spend on an ADA compliant sidewalk.
Elvador Anderson, owner of Emmett Valley Glass, said the west side of the bridge is on his property. He said when the idea of a bridge was explained to him, it was to be a quaint, walking path across the canal. Mr. Anderson said it is a safety hazard, due to poor visibility when pulling in and out of his parking lot. He said mostly bicyclists and skateboarders use the bridge and 75-80% of the pedestrians walk around it. Mr. Anderson said he and his wife clean up the trash and leaves that collect under the bridge. He said he would recommend removing the bridge.
Discussion followed in regards to the sidewalks on both sides of the street and what options were available if the bridge was removed. It was confirmed by Superintendent Evans that the wood from the bridge would be repurposed if Council approves to remove the bridge. Councilman Stout asked if anyone present was in opposition to the removal of the bridge. There were no comments. 
Councilman Stout made a motion to approve Superintendent Evans’ request to remove the bridge on W. Main. Councilman Henderson seconded the motion. Motion Carried.

TJT Easement Approval

Superintendent Evans asked for Council approval on an easement which will allow alleyway access across the property that runs from 4th St to Indian Meadows and is owned by TJT. There is no purchase involved, just a modified easement that can be recorded.
Councilman Henderson made a motion to enter into the TJT modified easement agreement with JL Enterprises, LLC and the Mayor and Clerk to sign. Councilman Welch seconded the motion. Mayor Petrie polled the Council: Welch – Y; Stout – Y; Henderson – Y; Alder – Y; Hodges – Y; Jenkins – Y. Motion Carried.

Water of the United States Case Study
Superintendent Evans said that Water of the United States (WOTUS),  is legislation the Obama Administration initiated through an Executive Order which grants the EPA and US Army Corps powers to govern waters in the US. He said it gives authority to the EPA to initiate a discharge permit, similar to what we have for the Wastewater Treatment Plant, and said we may have to follow the same regulations for our storm water overflow discharge.

Superintendent Evans said the National Rural Water Association reached out to him and asked if the City would consider doing a case study as a small city to fight this legislative action. Superintendent Evans is asking for Council permission to participate in the case study. Mayor Petrie asked if we would have to pay for it. Superintendent Evans said there is no money involved. Right now they would just like to gather data so it can be used as an example to see how this can potentially affect a small community. Councilman Jenkins asked if Superintendent Evans could see any negative impact or risks involved by doing this. Superintendent Evans said some cities were concerned about their name being out there because of the EPA and Army Corps, but he believes they have nothing to lose.

Councilman Henderson made a motion to allow Superintendent Evans to participate in the Water of the United States Case Study. Councilman Hodges seconded the motion. Motion Carried.
Reports:

Building Official

Building Official Brian Sullivan presented his report.

Canal Street Vacation

Building Official Brian Sullivan asked for Council permission to take the Canal Street Vacation to Planning and Zoning. It is a City of Emmett application from Public Works to take the right-of-way of Canal Street between N. Boise and the railroad tracks from a 60 ft. right-of-way down to a 50 ft. right-of-way, due to the right-of-way going into the building.
Councilman Henderson made a motion to allow Brian Sullivan to recommend to Planning & Zoning the Canal Street Vacation. Councilman Welch seconded the motion. Motion Carried.

Superintendent of Public Works
Superintendent of Public Works Bruce Evans presented his report.

City Clerk

City Clerk Chrystal Whiteley presented her report.
Fire Chief

Fire Chief Curt Christensen presented his report.

Systems Administrator 

Systems Administrator Mike Knittel presented his report.
Chief of Police/Code Enforcement
Police Chief Gary Scheihing presented his report.
Engineer
City Engineer Justin Walker presented his report.

S Johns Project and Options

City Engineer Justin Walker, Keller Associates, gave a summary of the S Johns Project, which includes complete roadway reconstruction with utilities on S Johns Ave from 4th Street to 12th Street, funded through LHTAC. From 4th Street up to Locust, they will be constructing a water main upgrade and extension, but their primary discussion will be the portion from 4th St. to 12th St. The project is currently under a two year design process. Due to it being a federal aid project, construction is not programmed until 2020 or later. The project is nearly $2 million in budget.
Mr. Walker wanted to discuss two topics with Council, the first being the roadway configuration. He provided two alternatives for the roadway. Alternative A has a continuous center turn lane, so whether you are traveling north or south bound, the lane is continuous and straight with a center turn lane, but no room for parking on either side. There would be bike lanes and sidewalks on both sides of the road. Alternative B would have the same width of roadway, with sidewalks and bike lanes on both sides, but the difference would be a meandering southbound lane to accommodate a left turn lane at the intersections and parking only on the west side, between the intersections. If you are driving north, there will be no meandering at all, it will be straight roadway. The cost for both alternatives is effectively the same. 
Mayor Petrie asked what the safest alternative would be. Eric Hulslander, Keller Associates, said Alternative A would most likely be the safest. Mr. Walker said it would also be the best for traffic and mobility, and asked for Council recommendation on which alternative they would like to proceed with. Mayor Petrie asked Council their recommendation. It was decided to proceed with Alternative A.
The next topic Mr. Walker wanted to discuss was the preferred intersection configuration for 4th St. and 12th St. He introduced the mini roundabout, which has not stop control. It is a yield only by looking to the left and entering the roundabout. The difference between a mini roundabout and a standard roundabout is in a mini roundabout the center or radius of the circle in the middle is much smaller. A mini roundabout can fit in the existing right-of-way at both locations. Mr. Walker said it is particularly suited for the 12th St. intersection due to the existing east west offset in each lane. So the roundabout is a tighter circle and there is no landscaping in the center. It also has a mountable curb, so it is intended for larger vehicles to drive on the roundabout. 

Mr. Walker said the alternative to the roundabouts will be a standard intersection which will have no stop control going north or south, but would have stop signs on the east and west. They would update the intersections to have turn lanes.

Mr. Walker shared the pros and cons of the mini roundabouts. The advantages include eliminating the right-of-way acquisitions at both locations, which saves on cost. It would decrease the severity and quantity of crashes. There would be a continuous flow of traffic, which leads to less delay, less pollution and less noise. The mini roundabout would also slow traffic at the intersections. Mr. Walker said some of the disadvantages would be that it is unfamiliar to many people. It is also a more difficult turning movement for longer vehicles.
Discussion followed on the use of the mini roundabout. Councilman Henderson asked for the results on the community poll in regards to the roundabouts. There were 21 responses from the community, 10 were in favor of the mini roundabouts and 11 were opposed. Councilman Stout said he is a proponent of roundabouts. He feels that once people use them, they will be happy with the situation. 
Mayor Petrie asked what the safest alternative is for future growth, the two way stop or roundabout. Mr. Walker said they were required to conduct a signal warrant at both the 4th St. and 12th St. intersections and even the projected 20 year traffic did not warrant a signal. He said he would not recommend a signal and does not think that LHTAC would ever fund a signal as a project right now. Mr. Walker said they believe a mini roundabout in these locations lends itself to the most safe intersection alternative, and they also believe it would provide the best mobility for traffic, in addition to the benefits they already discussed. They are asking Council for a recommended alternative for the intersection, so they can advance to preliminary design.
Mayor Petrie polled the Council on the roundabouts: Welch – Y; Stout – Y; Henderson – N; Alder – Y; Hodges – Y; Jenkins – Y.
ADA Transition Plan

Justin Walker, Keller Associates, said they contracted with the City approximately a year and a half ago on an ADA Transition Plan. He said it was required to be eligible for the funds for the S. Johns Project. Included in this plan is an inventory of the existing ramps in the City of Emmett. There is nothing in state or federal requirements that state you have to implement the plan, but it does say you have to work towards the plan. Mr. Walker gave Council a summary of the ramps, of which 8 were compliant, over 500 that are not compliant and almost 100 where there is sidewalk and curb, but no ramp. He said the City is not in violation if they do not have a sidewalk or curb, but if there is a sidewalk and curb, it has to be compliant. They completed a ranking system of priority and almost 400 were ranked high priority. Discussion followed on future plans in regards to ADA compliance. 
Councilman Henderson made a motion to adjourn. Councilman Welch seconded the motion. Motion Carried.
Meeting adjourned at 8:52 p.m.
______________________________   
                   ________________________________         
Mayor Gordon Petrie


      
       City Clerk Chrystal Whiteley
